Conflict and Compromise: Abortion Law Reform in Britain, Canada, and Spain, 1960s-1980s

Christabelle Sethna, Gayle Davis, Agata Ignaciuk

Abstract

Between the 1960s and 1980s, a wave of abortion law reforms swept through various Western nations. The reforms aimed to clarify extant laws, protect doctors from criminal prosecution, and curtail the toll of backstreet abortions on women's bodies and lives. They emerged out of a series of conflicts and compromises evident in the design and implementation of new abortion laws which, on the one hand, expanded the parameters for legal abortion, but on the other, criminalized abortions that did not fall within them. Despite divergent historical, political and medical contexts, a transnational comparative analysis of abortion law reform efforts in Britain, Canada, and Spain in this period highlights the conflicts and compromises each experienced, the similarities and dissimilarities in legislation, and the impact of that legislation on medical professionals, abortion providers, and women seeking legal abortion services.

Keywords: abortion law reform; abortion services; Britain; Canada; Spain

Introduction

Studying abortion law reform in a transnational comparative framework is a useful endeavour for historians of health. The flux of global abortion law reform stretches back to 1920, when abortion on demand was first made available legally in the Soviet Union. What followed was a complex timeline of measures

to restrict or liberalise access to abortion that can be traced across the globe in the twentieth century. We can locate the peak of Western efforts to reform abortion laws in the three decades since 1960. Reforms aimed variously to update extant legislation, curtail the toll of 'back-street' abortions on women's health, and protect doctors from criminal prosecution. What follows is an attempt to trace abortion law reform efforts and their impact on abortion provision in three Western countries—Britain, Canada, and Spain—in this period. Crucially, despite divergent historical, political and medical contexts, their policies to 'liberalise' abortion laws did not necessarily mean decriminalising abortion, but rather expanding the parameters for legal abortion while retaining abortion within a criminal code. In each example, abortion law reform was based upon a series of conflicts and compromises that medicalised oversight mechanisms, decentred women's experiences of unwanted pregnancy, and caused dissension among medical professionals, resulting in unequal access to abortion services for women.

Britain: The Abortion Act, 1967

British abortion law reform can be considered part of a raft of legislation – including reforms to contraceptive, homosexual, and divorce laws – introduced by a Labour government that redefined the relationship of the state and the law to the moral domain of the private citizen. Despite the appearance of

liberalisation, Britain's 1967 Abortion Act was not particularly permissive. It legalised abortion where the risk to the life of a pregnant woman, or injury to her physical or mental health, or to that of her existing children, was greater than the risk from abortion, or where there was a substantial possibility of serious foetal anomaly. In order to eradicate backstreet abortions by unqualified persons, two registered doctors had to certify any one of these indications for abortion, and the operation had to be performed in a National Health Service (NHS) hospital or another officially approved location.² By placing abortion firmly under medical control, the Act left women 'dependent on the vagaries of medical discretion and good will'.³ It also fell short of what pro-choice activist groups, notably the Abortion Law Reform Association (ALRA), had been campaigning for since 1936.⁴

The purpose of the Abortion Act, which came into operation in April 1968, was to amend and clarify the law relating to termination of pregnancy. In England, the Offences Against the Person Act of 1861 had made it unlawful to procure a miscarriage, although the 1929 Infant Life (Preservation) Act qualified this stipulation by exempting cases where an abortion was deemed necessary to preserve the life of the pregnant woman. With the 1938 judicial ruling, *Rex v. Bourne*, that abortion should be permitted where pregnancy made the woman 'a physical or mental wreck', it seemed possible that medical practitioners could take a wider interpretation of risk to a woman's health, but the exceptional nature of the Bourne case (involving the rape of a fourteen-year-old girl by a group of soldiers) left deep uncertainty over the legalities of abortion. Most doctors in Britain thus believed abortion was a crime unless the pregnant

woman's life was in imminent danger.⁵ Consequently, the services of illegal abortion providers were utilised in the years preceding the 1967 Act. Indeed, some doctors positively valued competent and affordable local backstreet abortionists willing to help desperate women.⁶

The Abortion Act did not decriminalise abortion but carved out a series of 'therapeutic' exceptions that made abortion lawful where the pregnancy was terminated by a registered medical practitioner, once two registered medical practitioners had agreed 'in good faith' that the pregnant woman's circumstances satisfied one of the indications laid down in the Act. Where termination was believed 'immediately necessary to save the life or to prevent grave permanent injury' to the pregnant woman, the judgement of one medical practitioner would suffice. For campaigners such as Diane Munday – who went on to work for the ALRA, and then the British Pregnancy Advisory Service (BPAS) – the 1967 Act was a sizeable compromise. She deemed it 'absolutely iniquitous to have that two doctor [*sic*] clause in. How could, or should, somebody who's probably never seen the woman before, and is never going to see her afterwards, make such an important decision for that woman's life and future?'⁷

Importantly, neither should it be assumed that the legislation found favour with the medical profession. Many believed there to be a fundamental clash between the established role of doctors to save and preserve life and the more destructive implications of abortion.⁸ Even stronger resistance came from nurses and midwives, reported to remain 'almost unthinkingly pronatalist' through the 1960s and 1970s.⁹ The exercise of the conscientious objection

clause written into the Act (except in an emergency) was the ultimate opt-out for medical staff. There were complaints of friction with other team members due to the Act's impact on staff resourcing, and allegations that a 'recognized unwillingness' to carry out abortions impaired career progression for both doctors and nurses. Thus, it is not straightforward to suggest that the Abortion Act served medical interests.

Yet, deference to medical authority was a persistent leitmotif. Doctors were judged uniquely qualified to determine risks to the pregnant woman, her existing children, and the foetus. Medical opinion embraced 'all shades of attitude' on this emotive and notoriously divisive issue, 11 with medical definitions of risk ranging from the extreme stance that only the endangerment of a woman's life justified an abortion, to a broader concept of well-being and quality of life that took a wider range of social and environmental factors into consideration. For a select group of doctors, abortion appears to have constituted neither a medical nor social decision, but a personal one, which the woman herself should make, with the doctor assuming the role of advisor or facilitator. 12 Many others appear to have accepted the need for social as well as medical reasons for abortion, but distanced themselves from the concept of 'abortion on demand', which gave too much decision-making power to the pregnant woman. 13 The remainder adopted the narrowest interpretation of the Act by refusing to terminate a pregnancy unless there were serious foetal anomalies or the pregnant woman's life was in grave danger.

Crucially, as the ultimate deference to medical authority, the Act was built on a premise of non-interference with clinical freedom.¹⁴ Thus, medical

gatekeepers were free to translate their own widely varying attitudes into clinical decisions based on their own value judgements. While women seeking abortion services were visiting their doctors' surgeries in rapidly increasing numbers, doctors appear to have been more willing to terminate the pregnancies of older married women who had a family than younger women with putatively objectionable standards of sexual behaviour, and more likely to favour bettereducated, middle-class girls, acknowledging the damage of illegitimacy to their career prospects and parental reputation. Some doctors openly opposed the availability of abortion, reflecting concern that they were being asked to defend the institutions of marriage and the family, and perform the role of guardian of the public morality. In addition to moral reservations, there were more practical impediments. Young women, often constrained by fear, parental disapproval, or denial, were more likely to present at a later stage of their pregnancy, with a higher risk of medical complications in addition to heightened moral anxiety.

In a controversial but widely cited article, the Scottish psychiatrist, I.M. Ingram, examined how doctors responded to the 'doubt and conflict' that the Act engendered. By applying 'transactional game analysis' as employed by the Canadian-born psychiatrist Eric Berne, be to abortion decision-making, Ingram depicted a series of strategies that helped doctors to minimise their personal responsibility for the decisions they made. The General practitioners might refuse to refer the patient to a local hospital or refer them, but write a neutral letter which committed himself or herself themselves to no decision, thereby evading responsibility for whatever followed, or covertly disapprove but avoid a

confrontation by apparently agreeing to the patient's request but referring her instead to someone known to be antagonistic to abortion. As gatekeeper to hospital services provided under the NHS, family doctors had a great deal of discretion as to how the Abortion Act was interpreted. They could effectively harness knowledge of the attitudes of local gynaecologists, enabling a referral to the consultant whose decision coincided best with their own views, whether sympathetic or hostile.

At the specialist level there were more numerous and complicated games. Those in positions of authority could impose on their staff an extreme policy for or against abortion, enforced in an authoritarian way. The general practitioner would soon know the consultant's views and refer or divert patients accordingly, while neighbouring consultants might see more patients as a result and engage in a corresponding defensive game. Gynaecologists might force the patient to wait many months for an appointment, perhaps until it was too late, or require the pregnant woman to agree to a simultaneous sterilisation and abortion. Psychiatrists might take the stance that there were no psychiatric indications for abortion, based on evidence that the major psychoses were not worsened by pregnancy and suicide rare during pregnancy, or take an opposite reading of the Act's wording and interpret mental health in the widest possible sense.²⁰

These strategic games, and the power of certain senior individuals to control abortion policy in their region, explain in large part the regional variations in NHS abortion provision.²¹ Significantly, NHS provision rates can be neatly mapped onto the opinion of a city's most senior obstetrician. As founding

members of the leading anti-abortion organisation, the Society for the Protection of Unborn Children, Professors Hugh McLaren in Birmingham and Ian Donald in Glasgow had been particularly vociferous in opposing abortion law reform, and often prevented doctors working under them from performing abortions.

Concerns about women residing in areas controlled by anti-abortion doctors, particularly the city of Birmingham, led ALRA members to create the Birmingham Pregnancy Advisory Service (BPAS) and the London Pregnancy Advisory Service. Women denied an NHS abortion and unable to pay the hefty fees charged by private clinics (£150–600²³) could now look to such non-profit providers as BPAS, which charged up to £65 and waived charges altogether in the needlest cases. PAS established a network of clinics across Britain and, in 1972, accordingly, changed its name to the 'British' Pregnancy Advisory Service.

A major review of the Act led to the publication of a three-volume *Report* of the Committee on the Working of the Abortion Act in 1974.²⁵ It acknowledged geographic variability in NHS abortion services for resident women as a major concern, for the reasons discussed above. However, English critics were more concerned by the role of the private sector, the advertising of British abortion services abroad, and the fact that many thousands of women travelled to Britain to access services.²⁶ The perceived availability of abortion services and the high reputation of British medicine attracted a rapidly increasing number of non-resident women to England in search of a legal abortion. NHS residency requirements worked to deny them a free abortion, but private clinics were eager to attract these visitors, charging them even more than resident women.

The influx of women from other countries peaked in 1973 at over 56,000, coming predominantly from France (35,293) and West Germany (11,326).²⁷ At this time, women referred by doctors in France formed around forty percent of the clients seen at the BPAS clinic in Brighton, where they could see a French-speaking counsellor but would only be accepted for treatment if capacity remained once resident women had been accommodated.²⁸ The number of Spanish women coming to Britain for an abortion (1,763 in 1973) peaked at 22,000 in 1983, but dropped rapidly thereafter, likely due to an increase in availability of abortion services in clandestine Spanish clinics.²⁹

The international media ran lurid stories of these women's experiences of travel and exploitation for commercial gain, with 'package holiday' deals to attract foreign women to have their abortions in Britain. They bore the high costs of the operation, travel and accommodation. London was a particular focus of sensationalised news stories portraying it as the 'abortion capital of the world'.³⁰ The number of non-resident women declined rapidly as other Western countries' abortion laws were liberalised.³¹ This decline made the number of women travelling from the island of Ireland appear more prominent: from 1,007 women from Northern Ireland and 1,193 from the Irish Republic in 1973 to – by 1989 – 24,000 and 50,000 respectively.³²

Canada: The Making of the 1969 Abortion Law

The influence of British jurisprudence in Canada, a former British colony and Commonwealth member, has long been apparent. However, when the federal government decided to modernise the Criminal Code, the resultant 1969 abortion law departed from Britain's 1967 Abortion Act.³³ Concern over backstreet abortion, the birth of children affected by rubella and thalidomide, and the medical profession's confusion over contradictory legal language – all concerns shared by the British – led to calls to liberalise laws that penalised abortion providers and women who procured abortions.³⁴ The medical profession had long been careful to distinguish between criminal abortion, referring to abortions that contravened the law, and therapeutic abortion, interpreted as medically necessary to save the pregnant woman's life,³⁵ and, after the Bourne ruling, to preserve her mental or physical health, although the ruling's applicability to Canada was subject to debate.³⁶

Some hospitals established informal 'therapeutic abortion committees' (TACs) permitting doctors to consult one another before performing a few abortions annually that TACs classified as therapeutic. However, the prospect of criminal charges and antipathy toward abortion meant that only a minority of doctors provided abortions, even in a hospital setting.³⁷ Overall, doctors' inaction, complained one journalist in 1962, meant that every year an estimated 75,000 women

don't get the conscientious care of an antiseptic hospital or concerned doctors. These women get their abortions on kitchen tables, bathroom floors and beds laid out with plastic sheets. They

usually don't know who their abortionists are, or even if they are skilled enough to avoid killing a client.³⁸

In the late 1960s the federal government, led by the Liberal Party of Canada, appointed a Standing Committee on Health and Welfare to examine three abortion law reform bills. Each sought to clarify or expand indications for therapeutic abortion, but disagreements soon arose among committee members and witnesses.³⁹ Representing the Canadian Medical Association (CMA), General Secretary D.M. Aitken informed the committee of a contentious resolution that the organisation's General Council passed in 1967. It supported three indications for therapeutic abortion: when a pregnant woman's life or health was endangered, there was a 'substantial risk' of birthing a physically or mentally disabled child, and there were 'reasonable grounds to believe' a pregnancy had resulted from rape. Only after a TAC in an accredited hospital supported one or more of these indications could a doctor perform an abortion. Aitken allowed that the resolution had not been accepted unanimously, emphasising his profession's 'distaste' for abortion services and the lack of consensus around indications for a therapeutic abortion.⁴⁰

The expansion of indications for abortion was contested fiercely, presaging the emergence of a 'pro-life' movement.⁴¹ Representatives from Catholic organisations took little comfort in TACs as medical gatekeepers, telling the committee that liberalisation might lead to state-sanctioned destruction of the unborn. Although expressing sympathy for women facing an unwanted pregnancy, Catholic clergy were keen to protect foetal life, and both

Catholic and non-Catholic doctors testified to its significance from conception onward. The Emergency Organization for the Defence of Unborn Children claimed no religious affiliation but told the committee that abortion denied a foetus its humanity, likening it to racism against Canada's Indigenous peoples. Foetal anomaly was the most disputed indication for a therapeutic abortion, with representatives from many organisations avowing that all human life was of equal value, regardless of the prospect of disability.⁴²

Standing Committee discussions inevitably pitted a foetal right to life against a woman's right to an abortion. Dr Henry Morgentaler of the Montreal Humanist Association, and representatives from Toronto Women's Liberation (TWL), one of the earliest second-wave feminist groups in the country, warned against implicating TACs in any abortion law reform efforts. Morgentaler supported abortion on demand in the first trimester of pregnancy. Thereafter, abortion required medical consultation because it became more complicated surgically. Barring rare exemptions, abortion would not be permitted once the foetus could survive *ex utero*. He likened TACs, which were composed mainly of male doctors, to an 'authoritarian inquisition by the state'.⁴³ TWL representatives blasted the three abortion law reform bills before the committee, arguing they were rooted in the sexist assumption 'that the function of women in society is to bear children'.⁴⁴ No such bill, they asserted, could encapsulate all the reasons why a woman might wish to terminate a pregnancy, and no male-dominated TAC could possibly render a verdict untainted by male chauvinism.

Undeterred by criticism of TACs, in 1969 the federal government amended the Criminal Code (Section 251) as part of an omnibus bill

encompassing reforms to homosexuality, divorce, and contraception that had also been enacted in Britain. While the British Abortion Act required two doctors to approve an abortion on the basis of codified medical or non-medical indications, by contrast, the Canadian legislation permitted a legal abortion only after a doctor's referral to a TAC in an approved or accredited hospital.

Composed of at least three doctors, TACs determined, on a case-by-case basis, whether the pregnancy risked the 'life or health' of the pregnant women.

TAC authorisation meant that 'established medical practices' in some hospitals were formalised as abortion law reform. 46

Importantly, the law provided no definition of 'health', leaving it open to interpretation. Neither the referring doctor nor a doctor serving on a TAC could perform the authorised abortion. No hospital was obliged to establish a TAC; Catholic hospitals refused to participate in abortion provision, and – although the law contained no conscientious objection clause – no doctor was required to serve on a TAC or perform an abortion. In sum, the federal government 'ensured limited access to abortion but without explicit policy' because of its central compromise: 'give public symbolic support to the [abortion law] reformers, while also giving quiet reassurance to the pro-life movement.'⁴⁷ In so doing, the law subordinated 'questions of women's rights and equity...to the legal rights and moral scruples of doctors and hospitals, to whom the state had delegated responsibility'.⁴⁸

The law was a federal matter but implemented by provincial and territorial healthcare systems. Its uneven regional application roused women's liberation groups to champion abortion law repeal. Morgentaler became a

pivotal figure, performing vacuum aspiration abortions by electric pump in his Montreal clinic. He endured lengthy court battles for flouting a law that had centralised hospital-based TAC authorisation for legal abortion. Women unable to afford the costs of a legal abortion abroad exposed not just regional disparities, but also class inequality and punitive treatment at home. When a 1970 'Abortion Caravan' led by the Vancouver Women's Caucus gathered supporters on Parliament Hill in Ottawa to protest the abortion law, a pregnant poverty rights activist, Doris Powers, told the assembled that a Toronto TAC had rejected her abortion referral because she refused to be sterilised:

We, the poor of Canada, are the dirt shoved under the rug of a vicious economy. In obtaining abortions, we pay a price second to none, *our lives*. We can't afford to fly off to England for a safe, legal abortion. We have to seek out the back street butchers [*sic*].⁵⁰

In 1970, a few American states liberalised their abortion laws *sans* residency requirements. Canadian women crossed the border for abortion services and did so in their thousands after the US Supreme Court 1973 decision, *Roe v. Wade*.⁵¹

Facing turmoil in its ranks over abortion provision, in 1971 the General Council of the CMA advised justifying non-medical indications for abortion, hinting at socio-economic considerations. It also suggested removing references to TACs in the Criminal Code, performing abortions in accredited

hospitals after a consultation between one doctor and the pregnant woman only. Aware of the split between liberal and conservative interpretations of the law, D.A. Geekie, CMA Director of Communications, positioned the CMA as a wise arbiter. Reviewing its policies and positions, Geekie denied that the CMA supported abortion on demand or abortion law repeal. It rejected performing abortions in settings outside accredited hospitals but insisted that at least one hospital in every region make abortion and sterilisation available. It agreed that doctors opposed to abortions did not have to perform them but should inform patients of their views. Finally, Geekie confirmed that the CMA had made no official statement 'of when, if not at conception, does the fetus become a human being', but repudiated abortion after foetal viability, a timeline Morgentaler had earlier suggested to the Standing Committee on Health and Welfare.⁵²

The CMA's contortions were embarrassingly ineffective. Just how was made apparent in 1977 in the federal government-commissioned *Report of the Committee on the Operation of the Abortion Law*, a document reminiscent of its British 1974 counterpart. It showed that after the passage of the 1969 abortion law, doctors were overwhelmed by the unexpectedly large number of requests for abortion referrals. In 1971, 30,000 legal abortions were recorded, but – as in Britain – gross regional disparities surfaced. Some TACs rubber stamped all abortion referrals while others rejected them because of varying definitions of health. Most doctors surveyed were men. Almost half of all doctors surveyed said that abortion devalued human life. At the same time, there was limited support for TACs; in many communities, there were not enough doctors to serve on TACs, and two thirds of hospitals eligible to establish TACs had not

done so for religious or ethical reasons. Given the difficulties of accessing a timely legal abortion, there was an average eight-week wait between a woman's first contact with a doctor and her abortion, meaning that one in five patients had abortions after 16 weeks gestation. It concluded: 'obtaining therapeutic abortion is in practice illusory for many Canadian women.'53

Rather than risk inordinate delays for such a time-sensitive procedure, an estimated 50,000 Canadian women went to American hospitals and clinics between 1970 and 1975 for abortion services. Those who stayed in Canada had illegal abortions in their own homes or in the offices, basements, or apartments of illegal abortionists, paying \$200 or more for the service. Some who took the legal abortion route found that doctors who served on TACs could be disrespectful, intrusive, and intimidating. The TAC approval process varied from a simple matter to a complicated affair involving medical tests. questionnaires, interviews, and gynaecological examinations.⁵⁴ Sometimes TAC approval depended upon consent to sterilisation, a concern Powers raised in her Abortion Caravan speech. Women between the ages of 20 to 35 with low educational attainment levels were the most likely to be sterilised, a finding suggestive of patient vulnerability and pressure from doctors. One third of all doctors surveyed were likely to recommend sterilisation for women with two or more children born outside marriage, while half would do the same for women who had two or more abortions.⁵⁵

Left unexplored was a history of coercive sterilisation practices targeting poor women and disabled women that continued into the 1970s in some provinces, including revelations of abortions carried out in a non-accredited

Northern hospital and unnecessary hysterectomies performed on Indigenous women. A decade later, the Canadian Supreme Court struck down the 1969 abortion law in a significant ruling, *R. v. Morgentaler* (1988). It established that the legal restrictions placed on abortion violated women's right to 'life, liberty and security of the person' under Section 7 of the *Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms*. However, ongoing regional disparities in abortion access, and an anti-abortion movement that targetted abortion providers and clinics with harassment and violence, roiled this judicial victory. 57

Spain: Decriminalising Abortion in the 1980s

Unlike Britain and Canada, both stable constitutional monarchies and multiparty parliamentary democracies, Spain underwent seismic political shifts in governance in the twentieth century. The country endured a Civil War between 1936 and 1939, a National-Catholic dictatorship helmed by General Francisco Franco from 1939 to 1975, and a transition to a parliamentary monarchy after his death in 1975. During the civil war, the Catalonia region legislated one of the broadest abortion laws in contemporary Europe for 'therapeutic, eugenic and ethical reasons', but it was barely implemented.⁵⁸ In 1941, the Franco regime introduced an abortion ban which, unlike the British and Canadian cases, did not allow any therapeutic exceptions. It was partially lifted only in 1985, a decade after the dictator's death. Public debate about abortion began in Franco's final years. Despite the legal repression of abortion, the practice itself persisted, largely because of the involvement of women's networks enabling access to underground abortion provision.⁵⁹ The 1974 report of the Supreme

Court Prosecutor on the court's activity in the previous legal year estimated that approximately 300,000 clandestine abortions took place in a country of almost 35 million.⁶⁰ The figure was speculative but it was widely quoted in reference to an abortion underground that provided abortions and, from the late 1960s onwards, referred women abroad to abortion providers.⁶¹

The transition to democracy initiated a slow but unstoppable dismantlement of Francoist sexual politics. They had developed in accordance with a Catholic-conservative doctrine about family life that promoted strict gender complementarity: femininity meant domesticity and motherhood, preferably with several children, and masculinity, paid employment and financial responsibility for a large family. Fee The dismantling involved decriminalising homosexuality and contraception in 1978 and legalising divorce in 1981, fee reforms that won social support. However, Spaniards were divided over abortion law reform. Sociological surveys conducted between 1976 and 1983 revealed that more than half the population agreed with legalising therapeutic abortion when a pregnancy endangered the pregnant woman's life or when foetal anomaly was suspected. Between 15 to 25 percent supported abortion on demand, but a similar proportion held that abortion should be criminalised.

Concurrently, abortion travel, especially to England, where Spanish women constituted a substantial proportion of the foreign clientele frequenting private and charitable abortion clinics, became a key theme in the public debate. Travel overseas was facilitated by newly emerging Spanish family planning clinics sponsored by municipal authorities and left-wing political parties, as well as by feminist abortion referral networks.⁶⁵ From the late 1970s

onward, feminists intensified their efforts to politicise abortion, exemplified by their response to the 1979 Bilbao criminal trial of a working-class abortion provider, her daughter, several clients, and one man accused of forcing his partner to have an abortion. ⁶⁶ It led to mass protests in support of the accused women. The trial came to represent women's unequal access to abortion services because the accused did not have the resources to travel abroad. ⁶⁷ Concurrently, militant abortion groups offering manual vacuum aspiration abortions materialised in Valencia, Seville and Barcelona, and some doctors with leftist sympathies began providing cheap clandestine abortion services in Valencia, Málaga and Madrid. The feminist movement called for free (or publicly funded) abortion on demand provided by doctors and channeled through the public healthcare system; Spain was at this time in the process of adopting its *Sistema Nacional de Salud*, which resembled the NHS. ⁶⁸

Following the height of social mobilisation for legal abortion, the social-democratic Spanish Socialist Workers' Party (PSOE) used the parliamentary majority it won in the 1982 federal elections to introduce limited abortion law reform. It was somewhat inspired by the British Abortion Act, but without its explicit recognition of socio-economic indications. As in Britain and Canada, Spanish abortion law reform privileged doctors in the abortion decision-making process. Instead of passing a specific abortion law, the PSOE proposed including abortion law reform in the broader adaptation of the Francoist Penal Code to the new democratic reality. In 1983, the Spanish Parliament approved adding an article to the Penal Code that permitted three indications for legal abortion: a pregnancy that resulted from rape, a suspected foetal anomaly, and

a pregnancy that endangered the woman's life or health. All three were familiar to the British Abortion Act, while the third mirrored Canada's abortion law. The PSOE promoted this limited decriminalisation as one that most Spaniards could accept, denying feminist claims for abortion on demand.

The parliamentary opposition, led by the conservative *Alianza Popular* (AP), protested abortion law reform on the grounds of unconstitutionality, and built its objections around the idea that life begins at conception, naming the foetus a 'child', or a *nasciturus*, meaning a foetus able to survive *ex utero*. Likewise, it evoked the anti-abortion positions of local medical and pharmaceutical associations as well as several religious faiths, perhaps to reinforce the perception of a plurality of opposition to abortion. Finally, the appeal quoted European and American pro-life organisations as examples of international social opposition to liberalised abortion laws.

The AP's appeal to unconstitutionality suspended the inclusion of abortion law reform in the Penal Code. Yet, the public debate about abortion flourished, energised by both ongoing feminist pro-abortion mobilisations and organised anti-abortion activism that drew heavily upon the familiar Francoist conservative-Catholic doctrine, which framed abortion as a threat to family life.⁶⁹ Rendering its decision in April 1985, the Constitutional Court recognised that human life was a process that began in the womb, but did not consider any of the indications for legal abortion defined in the 1983 Spanish abortion law as unconstitutional. Importantly, the court also broached the subject of conscientious objection which, unlike the British Abortion Act, was never written into Spanish law. Instead, the court noted that medical professionals had a right

to object to providing abortion services as derived from the fundamental rights to religious and ideological freedoms that the 1978 Spanish Constitution guaranteed. Parliament's approval of the law – known as 9/1985 – in early July signified the formal beginning of legal abortion in Spain.

In its early months the implementation of the law was governed by an executive order published by the Ministry of Health on 31 July, which prompted a series of fixes to strengthen constitutional protections for foetal life, as well as defend women who requested abortion services. It set demanding requirements for abortion providers. These included a blood bank and a nursing unit on the premises, and, for a time, the establishment of an Evaluation Commission composed of doctors, nurses, psychologists, and social workers whose aim was to collect information on the implementation of the abortion law. Unlike Canadian TACs, the regulation did not assign these commissions a decisive role in evaluating women's abortion requests. Rather, they acted as institutional watchdogs to ensure a narrow interpretation of the law.

These requirements ended up restricting abortion provision to hospitals alone, and most doctors employed in public hospitals declared their conscientious objection. They refused to participate in terminations, seriously limiting abortion access. The lack of explicit regulation of conscientious objection solidified the idea that a doctor's conscience could be mobilised only to oppose but not provide abortion services. Most medical professionals engaged in family planning activism were comfortable with providing abortion referrals, but just a handful of doctors – most with leftist leanings and a commitment to public healthcare – engaged with the surgical provision of

abortion in hospitals, facing hostility, ostracism, and even persecution.⁷³ The aversion to abortion was further encouraged by a budding Spanish pro-life movement that stigmatised abortion providers.⁷⁴

During the late 1970s and early 1980s, the Spanish medical profession underwent profound changes, graduating more women and working-class students than ever before. This younger generation of doctors was more likely to exhibit leftist sympathies and support public healthcare and family planning initiatives than the older medical elites, who expressed more conservative views. This generational divide was visible around abortion. A 1981 survey revealed that over forty percent of doctors aged under forty supported legalising abortion and approximately twenty percent rejected it. For doctors aged over forty, the proportion was inverse. Professional medical organisations, usually managed by conservative members, supported the 1983 constitutional appeal and actively lobbied against legalising abortion.

Nevertheless, in autumn 1986, the government decided to liberalise the abortion marketplace, especially for first-trimester abortions, by lowering the staff and equipment requirements for health establishments and enabling all abortion clinics fulfilling the updated legal requirements to operate legally and in the open. Abortion clinics that mushroomed after 1986 interpreted the mental health indication for termination broadly, making it possible to expand abortion access. In practice, these clinics offered abortion on demand, whereas public hospitals tended to provide legal abortions when there was a risk to the woman's physical health or suspected foetal anomaly. Public hospitals found

these kinds of abortions more acceptable, but even so, it was common for abortion providers employed there to face stigma and isolation.

The number of centres (public hospitals and private clinics) providing abortion services grew, but public healthcare continued to provide a very small proportion of abortion services. The geographical distribution of abortion clinics that provided most of the abortion services was also unequal: fewer than twenty percent of Spanish provinces had a dedicated abortion clinic in 1988.⁷⁶ Unequal geographies of abortion provision meant that during the initial implementation of the 1985 law, many women continued to travel for abortion services, in Spain and abroad. For instance, the public Family Orientation Centre (COF) in Ourense, Galicia, north-east Spain, referred over half of the 440 abortion requests it received in 1985 to clinics in neighboring Portugal. Toward the end of the decade the short-distance, cross-border travel of the COF's patients was replaced by short- and long-distance interprovincial and interregional journeys to private clinics in Galicia, Asturias and Madrid.⁷⁷

Conclusion

Despite their divergent historical, political and medical contexts, Britain,

Canada, and Spain undertook a vexing process of abortion law reform from the

1960s to 1980s alongside legislative revisions to other controversial matters.

Generally, the aims of abortion law reform were to modernise criminal codes,
improve women's health, and protect doctors from criminal prosecution, with the
latter taking precedence to reconcile competing interests and devolve
responsibility from politicians on this emotive and notoriously divisive subject.

However, the liberalisation of abortion laws was based upon tenuous compromises that engendered conflicts.

Abortion law reform in this period neither decriminalised abortion nor codified it as a woman's right. It maintained the medical profession's control over the procedure but unleashed tensions over abortion provision itself. It placed doctors in hospitals and clinics on the front lines, stirring discontent, with many refusing to perform abortions while others pushed for more liberal interpretations of indications for legal abortion. Antipathy toward abortion hampered the operation of abortion law reform projects, leading to regional disparities in access to abortion services and the exacerbation of socioeconomic inequities among women seeking abortion. Charitable organisations and feminist-driven abortion referral networks enabled women to undertake intra- and inter-regional travel for abortion services, an expensive and stressful endeavour, but constituting a major resource for thousands of women. Not to be overlooked was the growth of a pro-life movement that rejected abortion because of moral qualms over the destruction of the foetus, an issue that no legal compromise has yet been able to manage.

Following the period under investigation, the number of abortion clinics in Spain increased, but the uneven implementation of the 1985 abortion law remained a factor into the 2000s. The region of Andalucía introduced abortion referral into primary healthcare and implemented public funding protocols for abortion services in private clinics. Other regions like Catalonia offered financial support for abortions on an individual basis.⁷⁹ The 2010 abortion law reform, which defined abortion during the first 14 weeks of pregnancy as a woman's

right to be funded through the Spanish NHS, eased financial inequalities in abortion access, but the persistent unequal distribution of providers did not entirely end intra- and inter-regional abortion travel.⁸⁰

In Canada, no federal government has succeeded in reinstating a country-wide abortion law since the 1988 *Morgentaler* decision, making it one of the few countries in the world without an abortion law at the federal level.

Abortion is legal and available in public and private hospitals and clinics and funded via the Canada Health Act and provincial and territorial health care systems. However, regional disparity in abortion access – especially in Northern, rural, and Eastern Canada – remains a key feature, sometimes necessitating intra-regional travel to urban centres for abortion services. It is also evident in the transition to medical abortion (administered through drugs, as opposed to surgery), which occurred much later in Canada and Spain in comparison to Britain and other Western countries. Opposition to abortion remains an element of political life with private members' bills, albeit ineffectual, supporting foetal personhood.⁸¹

Similarly in Britain, where the 1967 Act's nebulous wording and deference to medical authority allowed doctors to interpret and implement the law variably as they determined which abortions were socially acceptable as well as medically necessary, wide regional variations in abortion provision persisted. Doctors working within the British framework have, however, tended towards a more liberal interpretation of the legislation over time, with scholars documenting a shift from medical paternalism towards patient autonomy as the legislation reached its milestone fiftieth anniversary.⁸²

Acknowledgements

This paper originated as a panel presentation for the international conference, 'Au-delà les frontières: cartographie des sexualités et sexualisation des espaces/Beyond Borders: Mapping Sexualities and the Sexualisation of Spaces', Institut d'Études Transtextuelles et Transculturelles, Université Jean Moulin Lyon 3, 6-7 May 2021. The authors are grateful for the support of the Social Sciences and Research Council of Canada. Gayle Davis's research was also supported by Arts and Humanities Research Council funding with Sally Sheldon, AH/N00213X/1. Agata Ignaciuk's analysis of the Spanish case was developed within the research project "Aborto no punible en España: ciencia, asistencia y movimientos sociales (décadas de 1980 y 1990)," ref. PID2020-113312GA-I00, funded by MCIN/AEI/10.13039/501100011033/.

Bio: Christabelle Sethna is a historian and Full Professor in the Institute of Feminist and Gender Studies, Ottawa, who focuses her research on the history of sex education, contraception, and abortion. She is the author, co-author, or co-editor of numerous publications, including (with Christopher Dummitt) No Place for the State: The Origins and Legacies of the 1969 Omnibus

Bill (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2020), (with Gayle Davis) Abortion Across Borders: Transnational Travel for Abortion Services (Baltimore, MD: JHUP, 2019), and (with Steve Hewitt) Just Watch US: RCMP Surveillance of the Women's Liberation Movement in Cold War Canada (Montreal & Kingston: McGill-

Queen's University Press, 2018). Her research is supported by the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada.

Bio: Gayle Davis is Professor of the History of Medicine at the University of Edinburgh, UK. She has published extensively on the interface between the law in post-World War II Britain. Recent publications include (with Sally Sheldon, Jane O'Neill and Clare Parker) *The Abortion Act 1967: A Biography of a UK Law* (Cambridge University Press, 2022); (with Jessica Campbell) "A Crisis of Transition": Menstruation and the Reproductive Health, Clinical Practice and Psychiatrisation of the Female Lifecycle in Nineteenth-Century Edinburgh', *Open Library of Humanities*, 8:1 (2022); and (with Christabelle Sethna, eds) *Abortion Across Borders: Transnational Travel and Access to Abortion Services* (Johns Hopkins University Press, 2019).

Bio: Agata Ignaciuk is an Associate Professor in the Department of the History of Science, University of Granada, Spain. Her work focuses on gender and the history of reproductive health and rights from a comparative and transnational perspective. Her recent publications include "Criminalization, Medicalization and Stigmatization: Genealogies of Abortion Activism in Poland," *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society* (2023, with Agata Chełstowska), and a special issue on sex, science and censorship, co-edited with Sarah Bull in the *Journal of the History of Sexuality* (2024). She is currently leading a research project on the history of legal abortion in Spain (ABLE: Aborto no punible en España: ciencia, asistencia y movimientos sociales (décadas de 1980 y 1990).

¹ Henry David, "Abortion in Europe, 1920–91: A Public Health Perspective", *Studies in Family Planning* 23, no. 1 (1992): 1–22. See also Anna Eggert and Bill Rolston, eds, *Abortion in the New Europe: A Comparative Handbook* (Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1994); Silvia de Zordo, Joanna Mishtal, and Lorena Anton, eds, *A Fragmented Landscape: Abortion Governance and Protest Logics in Europe* (New York: Berghahn Books, 2017); Shannon Stettner et al., eds, *Transcending Borders: Abortion in the Past and Present* (Cham: Springer, 2017); Christabelle Sethna and Gayle Davis, eds, *Abortion Across Borders: Transnational Travel and Access to Abortion Services* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2019).

² Glasgow Herald, 2 March 1966; full details of the Act can be found at *Public General* Statutes, Elizabeth II, CH. 87.

³ Sally Sheldon, *Beyond Control: Medical Power and Abortion Law* (London: Pluto Press, 1997), 168.

⁴ Barbara Brookes, *Abortion in England, 1900–1967* (London: Croom Helm, 1988).

⁵ Roger Davidson and Gayle Davis, *The Sexual State: Sexuality and Scottish Governance*, 1950–80 (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2012), 98–100.

⁶ Anonymous retired general practitioner and gynaecologist interviewed by Gayle Davis, 12 April 2004.

⁷ Diane Munday, activist, interviewed by Jane O'Neill, 10 November 2017.

⁸ Gayle Davis, "The Medical Community and Abortion Law Reform: Scotland in National Context, c.1960–1980", in *Lawyers' Medicine: The Legislature, The Courts and Medical Practice, 1760–2000*, edited by Imogen Goold and Catherine Kelly (Oxford: Hart, 2009), 155.

⁹ Jean Aitken-Swan, *Fertility Control and the Medical Profession* (London: Croom Helm, 1977), 169–70.

¹⁰ Ian Donald, "Naught for your Comfort", *Journal of the Irish Medical Association* 65 (1972), 286.

¹¹ Letter from D. Cowperthwaite to J. Hogarth, Scottish Home and Health Department, 28 November 1966, HH41/1820, National Records of Scotland, Edinburgh.

¹² Dugald Baird, "The Galton Lecture, 1970: The Obstetrician and Society", *Journal of Biosocial Science* 3 (1971), 107–8.

- ¹⁷ N. Todd, "Psychiatric Experience of the Abortion Act (1967)", *British Journal of Psychiatry* 119 (1971), 492.
- ¹⁸ I. Ingram, "Abortion Games: An Inquiry into the Working of the Act", *The Lancet*, 30 October 1971, 969.
- ¹⁹ Eric Berne, *Games People Play: The Psychology of Human Relationships* (London: Penguin, 1964).
- ²⁰ For analysis of how these 'strategies' impacted negotiations with women seeking an abortion, see Jane O'Neill, "'Abortion Games': The Negotiation of Termination Decisions in Post-1967 Britain", *History* 104 (2019): 169–88.
- ²¹ François Lafitte, "Provision for Abortion in the West Midlands: Comments on the Regional Health Authority's Working Party Report", June 1978, 2, BPAS Archive, Wellcome Library, London.
- ²² David Paintin, *Abortion Law Reform in Britain, 1964-2003: A Personal Account* (Stratford-upon-Avon: BPAS, 2015): 66–72.

- ²⁴ François Lafitte witness statement in *Lafitte and ors v Serpentine Press and ors*, QBD, 26 January 1978, BPAS Archive.
- ²⁵ Report of the Committee on the Working of the Abortion Act, Cmnd. 5579 (London: Her Majesty's Stationery Office, 1974).
- ²⁶ Ashley Wivel, "Abortion Policy and Politics on the Lane Committee of Enquiry, 1971–1974", *Social History of Medicine* 11 (1998): 109–35.
- ²⁷ Registrar General's Statistical Review of England and Wales for the Year 1973, Supplement on Abortion, 22.

¹³ Medical Tribune, 15 July 1969. See also Sheldon, Beyond Control, 34.

¹⁴ Anthony Hordern, "Legal Abortion: The Act and its Effects, Part 2", *Midwife and Health Visitor* 8 (1972), 169.

¹⁵ Aitken-Swan, 11.

¹⁶ Gordon Horobin, ed., *Experience with Abortion: A Case Study of North-East Scotland* (London: Cambridge University Press, 1973), viii; 36.

²³ *ibid.*, 67.

²⁸ François Lafitte witness statement, BPAS Archive.

- ³⁰ See, for example, Garry London, "Foreign Girls Come to London", *The Times*, 30 December 1968.
- ³¹ Christabelle Sethna, "From Heathrow Airport to Harley Street: The ALRA and the Travel of Nonresident Women for Abortion Services in Britain", in *Abortion Across Borders*, edited by Sethna and Davis, 46–71.
- ³² Registrar General's Statistical Review for 1973, 22; Munday, Francome, and Savage, 1231.
- ³³ Bernard Dickens, "Legal Aspects of Abortion", in *Abortion: Readings and Research*, edited by Paul Sachdev (Toronto: Butterworth, Canada, 1981), 17–18.
- ³⁴ Shannon Lea Stettner, "Women and Abortion in English Canada: Public Debates and Political Participation, 1959–70" (PhD thesis, York University, 2011).
- ³⁵ Wendy Mitchinson, *Body Failure: Medical Views of Women*, 1900-1950 (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2013), 173–5.
- ³⁶ J. Lederman, "The Doctor, Abortion, and the Law: A Medicolegal Dilemma", *Canadian Medical Association Journal* 87 (1962): 216–22.
- ³⁷ Jane Jenson, "Getting to *Morgentaler*: From One Representation to Another", in *The Politics of Abortion*, edited by Janine Brodie, Shelley Gavigan, and Jane Jenson (Toronto: Oxford University Press, 1992): 15–25.
- ³⁸ Shirley Mair, "A National Report on the Abortion Mills and the Law", *Macleans Magazine*, 3 November 1962, 43.
- ³⁹ Tracy Penny Light, "Shifting Interests: The Medical Discourse on Abortion in English Canada, 1850–1969" (PhD thesis, University of Waterloo, 2003), 181–92. Hearings were also held on laws concerning contraception. See Brenda Margaret Appleby, *Responsible Parenthood: Decriminalizing Contraception in Canada* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1999).
- ⁴⁰ Standing Committee on Health and Welfare, Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, 31 October 1967, 97–99. See also Jenson, 26–30.
- ⁴¹ Alphonse de Valk, *Morality and Law in Canadian Politics: The Abortion Controversy* (Montreal: Palm Publishers, 1974).

²⁹ Diane Munday, Colin Francome, and Wendy Savage, "Twenty One Years of Legal Abortion", *British Medical Journal* 298 (1989), 1233.

⁴² Standing Committee on Health and Welfare, Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, 5 March 1968, 820–1; 8 February 1968, 633–5; 30 January 1968, 534–5; 7 November 1967, 151; and 16 November 1967, 228–9.

⁴³ Standing Committee on Health and Welfare, Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, 19 October 1967, 85.

⁴⁴ Standing Committee on Health and Welfare, Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, "Appendix AA", 442.

Christopher Dummitt and Christabelle Sethna, eds, *No Place for the State: The Origins and Legacies of the 1969 Omnibus Bill* (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2020).
 Larry Collins, "The Politics of Abortion: Trends in Canadian Fertility Policy", *Atlantis* 7, no. 2 (1982), 3. See also Christine Chisholm, "The Curious Case of Thalidomide and the Absent Eugenic Clause in Canada's Amended Abortion Law of 1969", *Canadian Bulletin of Medical History* 33, no. 2 (2016): 493–516; Jenson, 33–4.
 Collins, 3.

⁴⁸ Jenson, 36–8.

⁴⁹ Catherine Dunphy, *Morgentaler: A Difficult Hero* (Toronto: Random House, 1996).

⁵⁰ Doris Powers, "Statement to the Abortion Caravan", in *Women Unite! An Anthology of the Canadian Women's Movement* (Toronto: Canadian Women's Educational Press, 1972), 124. See also Christabelle Sethna and Steve Hewitt, "Clandestine Operations: The VWC, the Abortion Caravan and the RCMP", *Canadian Historical Review* 90, no. 3 (2009): 463–96.

⁵¹ Christabelle Sethna, "All Aboard? Canadian Women's Abortion Tourism, 1960-1980", in *Gender, Health and Popular Culture*, edited by Cheryl Krasnick Warsh (Waterloo: Wilfred Laurier University Press, 2011): 89–108.

⁵² D. Geekie, "Abortion: A Review of CMA Policy and Positions," *Canadian Medical Association Journal* 111 (1974), 475.

⁵³ Report of the Committee on the Operation of the Abortion Law (Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services, 1977), 141.

⁵⁴ *ibid.*, 186–200.

⁵⁵ *ibid.*, 232.

- ⁵⁷ Rachael Johnstone, *After Morgentaler: The Politics of Abortion in Canada* (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2017).
- ⁵⁸ Mary Nash, "Género, cambio social y la problemática del aborto," *Historia Social* 2 (1988): 19-36.
- ⁵⁹ Inmaculada Blasco Herranz, "Actitudes de las mujeres bajo el primer Franquismo: La práctica del aborto en Zaragoza durante los años 40", *Arenal: Revista de Historia de las Mujeres* 6, no. 1 (1999): 165–80; Clive Beadman, "Abortion in 1940s Spain: The Social Context", *Journal of Gender Studies* 11, no. 1 (2002): 55–66.
- ⁶⁰ Fernando Herrero Tejedor, *Memoria elevada al Gobierno Nacional en la solemne apertura de los tribunales el día 16 de septiembre de 1974* (Madrid: Instituto Editorial Reus, 1974); Spanish Statistical Office data retrieved 1 April 2024 from https://www.ine.es/jaxiT3/Tabla.htm?t=56934&L=0.
- 61 Some examples include "Encuesta nacional sobre grandes temas de la familia. Aborto: un trauma físico y psicológico", *Blanco y Negro*, 22 February 1978, 63; Delia Blanco and Lola Gavira, "Tribuna. El silencio de las mujeres", *El País*, 14 February 1983; Santiago Dexeus and Margarita Riviere, *Anticonceptivos y control de natalidad*. 4th ed. (Barcelona: Gaya Ciencia/Bausan, 1978); María Hernández de Martín, "Cartas al director. Por qué el aborto", *El País*, 26 February 1977; Maggie Jones, "London Faces Spanish Abortion Problem", Unpublished Report, 1980, Family Planning Association Archive, Wellcome Library, London.
- ⁶² Aurora Morcillo, *True Catholic Womanhood: Gender Ideology in Franco's Spain.* (DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 2000).
- ⁶³ Agata Ignaciuk, "Paradox of the Pill: Oral Contraceptives in Spain and Poland (1960s–1970s)", in *Children by Choice? Changing Values, Reproduction, and Family Planning in the 20th Century*, edited by Ann-Katrin Gembries, Theresia Theuke, and Isabel Heinemann (Berlin: De Gruyer, 2018), 123–43; Merike Blofield, *The Politics of*

⁵⁶ Karen Stote, *An Act of Genocide: Colonialism and the Sterilization of Aboriginal Women* (Halifax and Winnipeg: Fernwood Publishing, 2015), 76–7. See also Angus McLaren, *Our Own Master Race: Eugenics in Canada, 1885–1945* (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1990).

Moral Sin. Abortion and Divorce in Spain, Chile and Argentina (New York, London: Routledge, 2006).

- ⁶⁴ Gerardo Hernández Rodríguez, "El aborto en España: Análisis de un proceso sociopolítico" (PhD thesis, Universidad Complutense de Madrid, 1992), 269.
- ⁶⁵ Agata Ignaciuk and Christabelle Sethna, "Charters for Choice: Abortion Travel, Abortion Referral Networks and Spanish Women's Transnational Reproductive Agency, 1975–1985", *Gender & History* 32, no. 2 (2020): 286–303.
- ⁶⁶ Mercedes Augustín Puerta, "Las polémicas feministas. El aborto", in *Feminismo*, identidad personal y lucha colectiva: Análisis del movimiento feminista español en los años 1975 a 1985 (Granada: Universidad de Granada, 2003).
- ⁶⁷ Oihane López Grande, "La defensa del derecho al propio cuerpo y la construcción del movimiento feminista: Juicio por aborto a las once mujeres de Basauri, 1976–1985" (MA thesis, Universidad del País Vasco, 2011).
- ⁶⁸ Augustín Puerta.
- ⁶⁹ Agata Ignaciuk and María Mundi-López, "Radicality and Democratization: The Origins of the Pro-Life Movement in Spain, 1970s–2010s" (paper presented at Council for European Studies' Thirtieth International Conference, "Radical Europe: Violence, Emancipation and Reaction", 3–5 July 2024).
- ⁷⁰ Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo "Orden de 31 de julio de 1985 sobre la práctica del aborto en centros o establecimientos sanitarios", *Boletín Oficial del Estado* 184 (1985), 24550-51; Belén Barreiro Pérez Pardo, *Democracia y conflicto moral: La política del aborto en Italia y España* (Madrid: Ediciones ISTMO), 2000.
- ⁷¹ Celia Valiente, "Gendering Abortion Debates: State Feminism in Spain," in *Abortion Politics, Women's Movement and the Democratic State: A Comparative Study of State Feminism*, edited by Dorothy McBride Stetson (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2001), 238; Celia Valiente, *El feminismo de Estado en España. El Instituto de la Mujer 1983–2003* (Valencia: Universidad de Valencia, 2006).
- ⁷² Carol Joffe, *Doctors of Conscience. The Struggle to Provide Abortion Before and After Roe v. Wade* (Boston: Beacon Press, 1995); Johanna Schoen, "Abortion Care as Moral Work", *Journal of Modern European History* 17, no. 3 (2019): 262–79.

⁷³ Concha Martin Perpiñan, gynaecologist and family planning activist, interviewed by Agata Ignaciuk, 17 January and 28 February 2023; Elisa Sanchez Casas, gynaecologist, interviewed by Agata Ignaciuk, 14 February 2023; Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo, *Interrupción Voluntaria del Embarazo. Datos definitivos correspondientes al año 1990* (Madrid: Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo, 1990), 28.

 ^{74 &}quot;Dadas de alta las dos mujeres que abortaron en el Hospital de Oviedo. Adevida y Pro-Vida, dispuestas a presentar una querella", *ABC Madrid*, 11 November 1985, 32.
 75 Hernández Rodríguez, 57.

⁷⁶ Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo, *Interrupción Voluntaria del Embarazo*. *Datos definitivos correspondientes al año 1988* (Madrid: Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo, 1989).

⁷⁷ COF data provided by Celsa Alvarez Perdíz, 25 August 2017.

⁷⁸ For a fuller account of these journeys, see Sethna and Davis, eds, *Abortion Across Borders*.

⁷⁹ Marta O'Kelly and Adriana Zurmarán, *Acceso al aborto en el Estado español. Un mapa de inequidad* (Madrid: Asociación de Clínicas Acreditadas para la Interrupción del Embarazo, 2008).

⁸⁰ Andrés Garrido Reche, "Desplazamiento sanitario en las interrupciones voluntarias del embarazo (IVE) en Andalucía (1985-2022)," End-of-degree thesis in Medicine, University of Granada, 2024.

Disparities and Travel to Freestanding Abortion Clinics in Canada", *International Women's Studies Forum* 38 (2013): 52–62; Michelle Cohen, "Medical Abortion is an Essential Service During the Pandemic", *Canadian Family Physician* 67, no. 4 (2021): 282–283; Paul Saurette and Kelly Gordon, *The Changing Voice of the Anti-Abortion Movement: The Rise of 'Pro-Woman' Rhetoric in Canada and the United States* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2015).

⁸² Sally Sheldon et al., *The Abortion Act 1967: A Biography of a UK Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2022).